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Property insurance policies invariably exclude damage due to the enforcement of building codes or
ordinances. This gap can be closed by adding "ordinance or law" coverage by two endorsements to
a commercial property policy - coverage to upgrade the building as required by laws or ordinances
and coverage for the loss of income during the increased time it takes to bring the building into
compliance with applicable codes. Also, business owners policies can be endorsed to add both of
these coverages. Typically, most Mass. homeowners policies contain a minimum of 10 % of the
building coverage as additional ordinance or law insurance. 
A variety of laws could come into play when a damaged building is repaired or rebuilt which may
include local, state and federal regulations. There also may be restrictions imposed by historical
societies on buildings designated as significant and/or historical. Many jurisdictions require that a
building with "major damage" be demolished, even if part of the building is salvageable. You need to
know what "code" requirements could apply as these may differ by jurisdiction.

Fortunately, the insurance industry has created policy endorsements that a property owner can
purchase for an additional premium that provide protection for this exposure. Ordinance or law
coverage is triggered when: 
(1) a covered peril 
(2) causes damage to a building 
(3) and damages result in the enforcement of an ordinance or law in force at the time of the loss (
but which was not required to comply with before the loss). 

These typically regulate demolition, construction, or repair of buildings or establishing land use
requirements. All three elements must be present.

There are three distinct coverages: 
A: Loss to undamaged portion of the building; 
B: Demolition cost; and 
C: Increased cost of construction and they each have their own premium charge.
Coverage A pays for the value of the loss of the undamaged portion of the building when
enforcement of the building code requires demolition of the undamaged portion. Coverage B pays
for the cost of demolition, and coverage C pays any increased costs of construction due to the
enforcement of the building codes.
There is also an endorsement which pays for the business income loss during the necessary
increased period of suspension of operations due to any additional construction time required to
meet building codes. 



Property owners need to do some research into local demolition and construction costs. They need
to know at what point the authorities would require that undamaged parts of the building be
demolished. Also, they need to study the codes to determine which would apply to the subject
building. In this case, it would be easier to hire a "code compliance" consultant and/or a licensed
insurance advisor and have a survey done of the building. Since the increased costs necessary to
rebuild in compliance with existing codes may be substantial, you are best to be educated. As a real
estate professional, you should be prepared for a catastrophe by purchasing adequate ordinance or
law coverage to supplement your replacement cost policy.
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